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Hitherto wording of joint stock company ARCTIC PAPE R SPÓŁKA 
AKCYJNA Articles of Association together with appro ved 

amendments – attachment no. 2 to current report 21/ 2016 dated 
14 September 2016 

 
1.  Hitherto wording of section 11:  

 

11.1 The Management Board manages the Company’s aff airs and 
represents the Company. 

11.2 If the Company’s Management Board consists of more than one 
person, statements can be made on behalf of the Com pany by the 
President of the Management Board acting independen tly, or by two 
members of the Management Board acting jointly, or by one member of 
the Management Board acting jointly with an authori zed 
representative (Po: prokurent). 

 

   Approved wording of section 11 :  

11.1 The Management Board is authorized to adopt an y and all 
actions, which are not reserved for other corporate  bodies of the 
Company. The Management Board shall manage the busi ness and affairs 
of the Company with due diligence, required in the economic 
relations, observe the applicable laws and provisio ns of this 
Articles of Association as well as the resolutions adopted by the 
General Meeting and the Supervisory Board, to the e xtent of their 
authorities. 

11.2 The Management Board manages the Company’s aff airs and 
represents the Company. 

11.3 If the Company’s Management Board consists of more than one 
person, statements can be made on behalf of the Com pany by the 
President of the Management Board acting independen tly, or by two 
members of the Management Board acting jointly, or by one member of 
the Management Board acting jointly with an authori zed 
representative (Polish: prokurent). 

 
2.  Hitherto wording of section 12: 

 

12.1 The Supervisory Board consists of five to seve n members 
appointed by the General Meeting for a joint term o f office. 

12.2 The members of the Supervisory Board are elect ed to remain in 
office for three years. The members of the Supervis ory Board may be 
appointed for successive terms. 
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12.3 A member of the Supervisory Board may be recal led at any time. 

12.4 From the time when the General Meeting adopted  the resolutions 
constituting the basis to conduct a first public is suance of shares 
and to introduce the Company’s shares to trading on  stock exchange, 
two members of the Supervisory Board should be inde pendent. 
Independence of members of the Supervisory Board sh all be judged 
based on the criteria set out in Enclosure II to th e Recommendation 
of the European Commission dated February 15, 2005 on the role of 
non-executive or supervisory directors of listed co mpanies and on 
the committees of the (supervisory) board, wherein the independent 
member must not be an employee of the Company, or a ny of its 
subsidiaries or affiliates, or enter into any actua l and significant 
relationships with any shareholder of the Company e ligible to 
execute 5% or more of the total number of votes rep resented by all 
shares. 

12.5 In case an independent member of the Superviso ry Board has been 
appointed, resolutions regarding the following matt ers may not be 
adopted without consent of at least one independent  member of the 
Supervisory Board: 

a) any benefit given under any title by the Company  or any entity 
associated with the Company, to a member of the Man agement Board; 

b) consent for the Company or any of its subsidiari es to enter into 
a significant agreement with an entity associated w ith the Company, 
member of its Supervisory Board or Management Board , or any entity 
associated with these entities, other than contract s entered into as 
part of the Company’s normal business, on the ordin ary terms and 
conditions used by the Company; 

c) appointment of an auditor to audit the Company’s  financial 
statement. 

12.6 Any persons who fail to satisfy the independen ce criterion 
referred to in Article 12.4 above may be elected as  a member of the 
Supervisory Board and the number of such persons ma y be greater than 
stipulated in Article 12.4, if the number of electe d persons meeting 
the independence criterion is smaller than stipulat ed in Article 
12.4 above and vacancies exist on the Supervisory B oard. 

12.7 For the avoidance of doubt it is assumed that the loss of 
independence of a member of the Supervisory Board a nd the lack of 
appointment of an independent member of the Supervi sory Board does 
not invalidate decisions made by the Supervisory Bo ard. If an 
independent member of the Supervisory Board ceases to be independent 
during his or her period in office, his mandate sha ll not become 
invalidated or expired. 
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Approved wording of section 12: 
 

12.1 The Supervisory Board consists of five to seve n members 
appointed by the General Meeting for a joint term o f office. 

12.2 The members of the Supervisory Board are elect ed to remain in 
office for three years. The members of the Supervis ory Board may be 
appointed for successive terms. 

12.3 A member of the Supervisory Board may be recal led at any time. 

12.4 From the time when the General Meeting adopted  the resolutions 
constituting the basis to conduct a first public is suance of shares 
and to introduce the Company’s shares to trading on  stock exchange, 
two members of the Supervisory Board should be inde pendent. 
Independence of members of the Supervisory Board sh all be judged 
based on the criteria set out in Enclosure II to th e Recommendation 
of the European Commission dated February 15, 2005 on the role of 
non-executive or supervisory directors of listed co mpanies and on 
the committees of the (supervisory) board, wherein the independent 
member must not be an employee of the Company, or a ny of its 
subsidiaries or affiliates, or enter into any actua l and significant 
relationships with any shareholder of the Company e ligible to 
execute 5% or more of the total number of votes rep resented by all 
shares. 

12.5 In case an independent member of the Superviso ry Board has been 
appointed, resolutions regarding the following matt ers may not be 
adopted without consent of at least one independent  member of the 
Supervisory Board: 

a) any benefit given under any title by the Company  or any entity 
associated with the Company, to a member of the Man agement Board; 

b) consent for the Company or any of its subsidiari es to enter into 
a significant agreement with an entity associated w ith the Company, 
member of its Supervisory Board or Management Board , or any entity 
associated with these entities, other than contract s entered into as 
part of the Company’s normal business, on the ordin ary terms and 
conditions used by the Company; 

c) appointment of an auditor to audit the Company’s  financial 
statement. 

12.6 Any persons who fail to satisfy the independen ce criterion 
referred to in Article 12.4 above may be elected as  a member of the 
Supervisory Board and the number of such persons ma y be greater than 
stipulated in Article 12.4, if the number of electe d persons meeting 
the independence criterion is smaller than stipulat ed in Article 
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12.4 above and vacancies exist on the Supervisory B oard. 

12.7 For the avoidance of doubt it is assumed that the loss of 
independence of a member of the Supervisory Board a nd the lack of 
appointment of an independent member of the Supervi sory Board does 
not invalidate decisions made by the Supervisory Bo ard. If an 
independent member of the Supervisory Board ceases to be independent 
during his or her period in office, his mandate sha ll not become 
invalidated or expired. 

12.8 In case a mandate of a member of the Superviso ry Board expires 
before the end of his or her term of office, the re maining members 
of the Supervisory Board shall be entitled to co-op t a new member of 
the Supervisory Board in lieu of the member whose m andate has 
expired by means of a resolution adopted by an abso lute majority of 
votes of all of such remaining members. The mandate  of a member of 
the Supervisory Board appointed as a result of the co-option shall 
expire if the first Ordinary General Meeting held a fter the co-
option does not approve his or her appointment. Onl y two members of 
the Supervisory Board appointed as a result of co-o ption, whose 
appointment has not been approved by the Ordinary G eneral Meeting, 
may hold their positions at given time. If the mand ate of the member 
of the Supervisory Board appointed in co-option pro cedure expires as 
a result of the lack of Ordinary General Meeting's approval, no 
resolution of the Supervisory Board adopted in the course of his or 
her term of office shall be deemed invalid or ineff ective due to the 
fact that his or her mandate has not been approved.  

 
3.  Hitherto wording of section 13.3: 

 

13.3 Resolutions of the Supervisory Board cannot be  adopted, unless 
all members of the Supervisory Board have been noti fied about the 
meeting by registered mail, telefax or email, sent at least 15 days 
in advance of the meeting, and the majority of memb ers of the 
Supervisory Board are present at the meeting. Resol utions can be 
adopted without formal summon, if all members of th e Supervisory 
Board agree to vote with regard to a particular mat ter or accept the 
contents of a resolution, which is to be adopted. 

 
 
 

 
Approved wording of section 13.3 : 

13.3 Resolutions of the Supervisory Board cannot be  adopted, unless 
all members of the Supervisory Board have been noti fied about the 
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meeting by registered mail or e-mail, sent at least  15 days in 
advance of the meeting, and the majority of the mem bers of the 
Supervisory Board are present at the meeting. Due t o significant 
reasons the President of the Supervisory Board may shorten such 
period to 5 days. Resolutions can be adopted withou t formal summon, 
if all members of the Supervisory Board agree to vo te with regard to 
a particular matter or accept the contents of the r esolution. 

 
4. Hitherto wording of section 14 :  

 

14.1 The Supervisory Board adopts its resolutions b y simple majority 
of votes cast. If the numbers of votes for and agai nst are equal, 
the Chairman of the Supervisory Board has the decis ive vote.  

14.2 The Supervisory Board may adopt a resolution u sing written 
procedure, if all members of the Supervisory Board have been 
notified about the contents of the draft resolution , subject to 
article 388 § 4 of the Commercial Companies Code. 

14.3 The Supervisory Board may adopt resolutions us ing means 

allowing all members to communicate directly over d istance, if all 

members of the Supervisory Board have been notified  about the 

contents of the draft resolution, subject to articl e 388 § 4 of the 

Commercial Companies Code. 

14.4 Members of the Supervisory Board may participa te in adopting 

resolutions by the Supervisory Board by casting vot es in writing 

through another member of the Supervisory Board. Wr itten votes 

cannot be cast in voting concerning a matter put on  the agenda at 

the meeting of the Supervisory Board. 

14.5 The detailed rules of operation of the Supervi sory Board are 

set out in the By-laws of the Supervisory Board, ad opted by the 

General Meeting. 

 
 
Approved wording of section 14 : 
 

14.1 The Supervisory Board adopts its resolutions b y simple majority 
of votes cast. If the numbers of votes for and agai nst are equal, 
the Chairman of the Supervisory Board has the decis ive vote. 

14.2 The Supervisory Board may adopt a resolution u sing written 
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procedure, if all members of the Supervisory Board have been 
notified about the contents of the draft resolution , subject to 
article 388 § 4 of the Commercial Companies Code. 

14.3 The Supervisory Board may adopt resolutions us ing means 
allowing all members to communicate directly over d istance, if all 
members of the Supervisory Board have been notified  about the 
contents of the draft resolution, subject to articl e 388 § 4 of the 
Commercial Companies Code. 

14.4 Members of the Supervisory Board may participa te in adopting 
resolutions by the Supervisory Board by casting vot es in writing 
through another member of the Supervisory Board. Wr itten votes 
cannot be cast in voting concerning a matter put on  the agenda at 
the meeting of the Supervisory Board. 

14.5 The agenda of the Supervisory Board meeting sh all not be 
changed during the relevant meeting, unless  

a) all Members of the Supervisory Board are present  and none of them 
opposed to change or amend the agenda; 

b) adoption of certain actions by the Supervisory B oard is necessary 
in order to protect the Company against damage; or 

c) a resolution on the evaluation of a possible con flict of 
interests between the Supervisory Board and the Com pany needs to be 
adopted. 

14.6 The detailed rules of operation of the Supervi sory Board are 
set out in the bylaws of the Supervisory Board. 

 

5. Hitherto wording of section 15 :  

 

15.1 The Supervisory Board supervises the Company’s  activities, 
reviews its accounts and accounting ledgers at any time, and 
performs assessments of the Company’s financial sit uation. 

15.2 The duties of the Supervisory Board include, i n particular: 

a) to evaluate the Company’s financial statements; 

b) to evaluate the Management Board’s statements of  the Company’s 
activities and the Management Board’s requests rega rding 
distribution of profits and coverage of losses; 

c) to submit to the General Meeting annual written statements of the 
results of the above assessments; 

d) to appoint and recall the Members of the Managem ent Board, 
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including its President, and to determine the remun eration of the 
Members of the Management Board; 

e) to appoint an auditor for the Company; and 

f) to give its consent for the Management Board to pre-payment 
against the dividend expected as at the end of the financial year. 

15.3 Members of the Supervisory Board perform their  duties in 
person. 

 
 
Approved wording of section 15 : 
 

15.1 The Supervisory Board supervises the Company’s  activities, 
reviews its accounts and accounting ledgers at any time, and 
performs assessments of the Company’s financial sit uation. 

15.2 The duties of the Supervisory Board include, i n particular:  

a) evaluation the Company’s financial statements;  

b) evaluation of the Management Board’s statements on the Company’s 
activities and the Management Board’s requests rega rding 
distribution of profits and coverage of losses;  

c) submission to the General Meeting annual written  statements on 
the results of the assessments above;  

d) appointment and dismissal of the Members of the Management Board, 
including its President, and the determination of t he remuneration 
of the Members of the Management Board; 

e) appointment of an auditor for the Company;  

f) suspension of the members of the Management Boar d in performance 
of their functions due to significant reasons; 

g) delegation of the members of the Supervisory Boa rd to the 
temporary performance of the functions of the membe rs of the 
Management Board who are not in a position to perfo rm their duties;  

h) approval of the annual financial plans of the ca pital group of 
the Company, comprising the Company and its subsidi aries (the 
"Group") (budget), the investment plans of the Grou p and the 
strategic commercial plans of the Group prepared by  the Management 
Board, providing that the budget shall encompass at  least the 
operating plan of the Group, plan of incomes and co sts, forecast in 
respect of the balance sheet and the plan of the ex penses in excess 
of the usual costs of the Group's business; 

i) determination of terms and conditions of the iss uance of the 
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bonds by the Company (other than convertible bonds and/or bonds with 
priority right, referred to under art. 393 point 5 of Commercial 
Companies Code) and other debt securities and grant ing consent to 
the assumption of any financial liabilities and/or adoption of any 
actions resulting in the assumption of any financia l liability, such 
as contracting loans, credit facilities, overdrafts , factoring, 
forfaiting, financial and operational leasing agree ments and others, 
if the amount of such liability exceeds PLN 10,000, 000; 

j) approval of the operating bylaws of the Company (and not of the 
other companies from the Group); 

k) granting consent for the conduct of any competit ive activity 
and/or for the performance of any functions in the authorities of 
other companies (whether conducting a competitive b usiness or not) 
by the members of the Management Board;  

l) determination of the rules and amounts of remune ration of the 
members of the Management Board and other persons, holding key 
management positions within the Company, and the ap proval of the 
incentive schemes (if any), whether applicable to t he members of the 
Management Board and other persons, holding key man agement positions 
within the Company, or to any other individuals ass ociated with the 
Company, including incentive schemes applicable to the Company's 
employees; 

m) adoption of the Supervisory Board's bylaws; 

n) granting consent for the conclusion of the agree ments between the 
Company or its subsidiary and the members of the Ma nagement Board, 
members of the Supervisory Board and/or the entitie s related to the 
members of the Management Board and/or the members of the 
Supervisory Board; 

o) granting consent to the Management Board for the  adoption of any 
of the following actions: 

(i) changing of the investment policy of the Compan y; 

(ii) disposal of any rights and/or contraction of a ny obligations 
(including, but not limited to, any conditional and /or off-balance 
obligations), the value of which exceeds PLN 25,000 ,000, provided 
that such disposal and/or contraction remains in co nnection with the 
Company's business, including, but not limited to, the sale, 
purchase, establishing of an encumbrance, lease and /or usufruct of 
any fixed asset, granting a trade credit, suspendin g, deferring or 
waiving the obligation to pay any receivables towar ds the Company, 
granting warranties, sureties or becoming liable fo r the someone's 
else debt; in case of any doubt whether particular disposal and/or 
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contraction remains in connection with the Company' s business, upon 
the relevant request from the Management Board the Supervisory Board 
shall be entitled to make an assessment in that res pect and provide 
the Management Board with a binding interpretation;  the consent of 
the Supervisory Board is not required for the concl usion of any 
major contract with customers and suppliers in runn ing business of 
the Company; 

(iii) disposal of any rights and/or contraction of any obligations 
(including, but not limited to, any conditional and /or off-balance 
obligations), the value of which exceeds PLN 5,000, 000, provided 
that such disposal and/or contraction does not rema in in connection 
with the Company's business; 

(iv) accession by the Company to and divesting by t he Company of any 
other companies, partnerships and/or entities, incl uding, but not 
limited to the formation of other companies and par tnerships, 
acquisition of other companies (or parts of such co mpanies as a 
result of e.g. demerger), purchase of the shares an d/or the rights 
and duties of partner in a partnership, participati on in the joint 
ventures, and disposal of any shares, rights and du ties of partner 
in a partnership and/or similar shareholding rights  by the Company, 
only if such accession or divestment results in the  disposal of any 
rights and/or contraction of any obligations by the  Company having 
the value of at least PLN 1,000,000; 

(v) transfer of any intellectual property rights an d/or ancillary 
rights by the Company; 

(vi) engagement of any advisors and/or third partie s by the Company 
or any of its subsidiaries, if the cost of such eng agement exceeds 
the PLN 500,000; 

(vii) making the advance payment for the dividend e xpected as at the 
end of the financial year; 

(viii) providing financing (by any means whatsoever ) to the entities 
related to the Company, including, but not limited to, granting 
loans, sureties and/or warranties, becoming liable for such related 
entity's debt, subscribing for any debt securities,  suspending, 
deferring or waiving the obligation to pay any rece ivables towards 
the Company, or disposal of any rights (whether fre e of charge or 
not) for the benefit to the entities related to the  Company, 
including, but not limited to, any sale, encumbranc e, lease, 
donation, lending for use and/or contraction of any  obligations 
towards the entities related to the Company (includ ing, but not 
limited to, any conditional and/or off-balance obli gations), the 
value of which exceeds PLN 10,000,000. 
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15.3 Members of the Supervisory Board perform their  duties in 
person. 

 

6.  Hitherto wording of section 22: 

22.1 The Company’s notices which are required to be  published 
subject to the legal regulations, shall be publishe d in Monitor 
Sądowy i Gospodarczy (Court and Economic Monitor). 

22.2 The official language of the Company is the Po lish language. 

22.3 In case of liquidation of the Company, the Gen eral Meeting 
shall appoint liquidators of the Company and determ ine the method of 
liquidation. 

22.4 The competencies of the members of the Managem ent Board expire 
on the date indicated in the resolution of the Gene ral Meeting on 
the appointment of liquidators. 

22.5 The General Meeting and the Supervisory Board retain their 
powers until the liquidation is completed. 

22.6 Copies of this deed can be given also to the C ompany and its 
new shareholders. 

 

 

Approved wording of section 22: 

22.1 The Company’s notices which are required to be  published 
subject to the legal regulations, shall be publishe d in Monitor 
Sądowy i Gospodarczy (Court and Economic Monitor). 

22.2 In case of liquidation of the Company, the Gen eral Meeting 
shall appoint liquidators of the Company and determ ine the method of 
liquidation. 

22.3 The competencies of the members of the Managem ent Board expire 
on the date indicated in the resolution of the Gene ral Meeting on 
the appointment of liquidators. 

22.4 The General Meeting and the Supervisory Board retain their 
powers until the liquidation is completed. 

22.5 Copies of this deed can be given also to the C ompany and its 
new shareholders.  

 


